Agenda Item 7B - Supplemental Minutes:

Dr. Michael Richards, superintendent, Harrisonburg City Public Schools, stated he is very happy to present the schools' budget. He stated they presented a couple times publicly already and is here to answer questions tonight. He stated he provided a PowerPoint that is an abbreviated version that has all the numbers in it, it connects the strategic plan to the budget items. He stated he wants to emphasize that the School Board always connects their strategic plan to each budget. He stated nothing in the budget is outside of the strategic plan and wanted to take every opportunity to point out the great work that the school board, some of whom are with us here, and the City Council have done, at least over the last four years. He stated he know it's been going on longer than that too. He stated to support a very special school division, we have some features to our division that are very unique. For example, we have a Fine Arts Academy that is second to none. He stated he have seen many Council Members at the performances, so he knows that many have experienced that first-hand. He stated we have a Fine Arts Academy and it's different from other school divisions. He stated we have not only a Governor's STEM Academy that we share with other divisions, but we have our own Governor's STEM Academy at our high school, and we've recently worked out an arrangement with the state so that we can continue to have that at Rocktown High School as well, which is pretty amazing. He stated we have the World is My Classroom Initiative, which gives kids opportunities, you've seen some opportunities tonight, to go deeper with their learning. with authentic relevant learning. He stated we have the only Dual Language program in the valley and we're the only ones in the Commonwealth, so this work that Council and the school board have done over the years, I know it's a different Council now, a different school board, but the history of it is pretty amazing. He stated he takes very opportunity he can to mention that and it's with great and deep gratitude that he has toward the work that's been done.

He stated he put an abbreviated PowerPoint for Council; it has a preamble in it about our mission critical focuses this year. He stated those shift a little bit each year, they shifted a lot with the pandemic. He stated it's got some of the strategic planning items that are important to our budget and all the bottom-line numbers spelled out. He stated instead of presenting this in detail he thought he would open it up for questions and we can then refer to the PowerPoint as needed if that suits the Council.

Vice Mayor Dent asked if he meant rather than walking through the presentation, he would open it up for questions instead.

Dr. Richards stated that is what he was thinking, he could refer to it if needed.

Council Member Jones asked Dr. Richards to tell him about the outcomes for black and brown children.

Dr. Richards asked if Council Member Jones was talking about academic outcomes.

Council Member Jones stated whatever, he is assuming it's going to be a positive outcome.

Dr. Richards stated there are many roads to go down with that; we could look at the efforts they are making with diversity hiring which is very important to the outcomes for black and brown students. He stated we have recently had some hires that are going to be very positive and move us in a very positive direction in that way. He stated much of the work that they have done in their strategic plan is focused on equity, so equity is when we look at each individual students' needs and we understand that there are some learning gaps, there are some discipline gaps that we have. He stated what that means is there's disproportionality when you look at students of color and other students in terms of academic outcomes and also in terms of discipline outcomes, but these are things that we're addressing in our strategic plan and that we address every day, and that our educators address every day.

Council Member Jones asked if he were a student, are there a lot of barriers for him to get to Dr. Richards or to be heard as a student, or to be heard by my counselor. He stated if we need to be heard by you, maybe by leadership beyond the classroom, because there's so many conversations and large issues that our students are faced with that maybe weren't necessarily faced with a day-to-day mental health perspective and the trust level varies according to the demographics of that child and how they view themselves.

Dr. Richards stated that's very true, for example, he has a Student Advisory Council, and it is purposefully made-up of a diverse representative group of 21 students this year and we meet monthly. He stated it's a time for them to bring him issues that they are facing and that their peers are facing, things that are of importance to them and so we've been doing this for a while, and there's an accumulation of projects that have happened and an accumulation of information that's been brought to him. He stated he brings in staff members, has brought in Mayor Reed to these meetings, any of Council is welcome to come as well if you'd like to, to let students tell you what the issues are and I'll tell you one of the issues that's related to something that you brought up is, the student said hey, we need to get more students involved in Fine Arts. He stated it seems that the Fine Arts

program doesn't attract as diverse of a student population as other programs do, like the STEM Academy is very diverse. He stated the students addressed that issue, and they brought in directors from the Fine Arts Academy, Mayor Reed was there with us that day, and the students got a chance to talk about their perceptions of this and their ideas on how to solve it, so we have been working on that project as well, but they have a lot of access to me.

He stated if Council Member Jones is talking about him specifically, they have a lot of access to him. He stated he goes to events and spend a lot of time with students on the campuses and open to anything that they bring to him.

Council Member Jones stated the reason why he asked that question was because it empowered him as a student, he remembers the more accessibility he had to leadership and the person who's in charge, it changes the conversation and the power dynamic. He stated he thinks that's extremely important, that children, especially children of color and female children understanding that, because of how the world views them.

Dr. Richards stated he invites Council Member Jones to come to one of these meetings if he'd like. He stated several of his staff members come and bounce ideas off the students and see what they think about important issues.

Council Member Jones stated he appreciates Dr. Richards opening up this way, that those are the types of things that he would like to know. He stated he trust Dr. Richards as far as finances go, but what it really boils down to is the outcomes, because depending on what Dr. Richards does, what the chief of police does, and what his neighbors tell him, that's the easiest way to know the schools.

Council Member Robinson stated she had a question, not budget-related, but since Council Member Jones brought it up, what outcomes do we have in terms of black and brown students, and as Dr. Richards mentioned the discipline gaps and the gaps in academic outcomes, she thinks that is directly related to the lack of peripheral involvement in that the lack of parental involvement stems from many different things. She stated it may be work, it may be not being able to relate, not being able to feel that being understood from a cultural perspective, and she has talked with quite a few black and brown parents, and one of the things that she is very interested in is what efforts, if any, are being made to reach out to black, indigenous people of color, parents where they are just trying to be as inclusive and accommodating as possible because parents say their child is enrolled in said class and they don't remember ever being talked to about why they should or should not be enrolled in a specific class. She stated one of the

examples is full year algebra in the semester and that be followed with the geometry and things that allow them to be able to receive an advanced diploma, and so a lot of parents feel that they are not being given the opportunity or the information needed to make decisions until it's too late.

Dr. Richards stated that's a major issue in public education generally. He stated some of the magnet schools in the state that such as Thomas Jefferson, for example, has been in the news a lot. He stated there's been a lot of effort to try to build that knowledge early in families and give access to families, but we in Harrisonburg don't that passively, we don't just say the opportunity is there, he knows a lot of people want to substitute the word opportunity for the word equity, well, he likes equity and opportunity together. He stated so it's not a matter of the opportunity part is not passive, the equity part is not passive, it's about us reaching out. He stated it's about us going to them and talking to them and helping them understand these things. He stated those are conversations that we have with staff all the time and I hear Council when you say that there are parents who come to you, and I get that, and we always need to improve this work. He stated he wants to point out that our staff are very much aware of that. He stated so, for example, with our STEM Academy, it's pretty diverse, and we're unusual in that sense because some of the problems you see in other parts of the country, like I hate to single them out, but they've been in the news a lot, the Thomas Jefferson School for the sciences, part of the problem is they're not diverse and there's a quandary about that. He stated if you're in such a diverse population, why aren't you more diverse, that's a very good question. He stated so the idea that there's some kind of cultural disconnect and some families are not getting the information they need to know that algebra needs to happen now, and then geometry in order for you to have the prerequisites, otherwise it's too late. He stated I do want to commend our staff for stepping up to that challenge and really helping our families, but clearly from what you're saying, we need to do more. He stated one thing he should have said when he was mentioning our superlatives is that we are very unique in the sense that we do have school liaisons, and in the new high school, they're positioned right out in the front and their offices in the current high school are in a central entryway to the school and so we really emphasize that connection with parents, and again it can't be passive. He stated you can't just set it up and wait for parents to come, you have to go out and speak with them, and staff members who could certainly speak even more to this if need be. He stated maybe we could present at some point to Council on this topic.

Council Member Robinson stated definitely, because she thinks that for some of us who are more familiar with scheduling practices and feeling comfortable interacting in the school system, it's kind of up to us in the sense to go after some of these parents to try to get them to be more active. She stated and she is very interested in his thoughts on the formation of a black PTA or something that encourages black and brown parents to be on

site, in the building, and she knows one parent in particular, Shonda Green, has talked with Doctor Hensley a lot about trying to increase the presence in the school system.

Dr Richards stated that's a great a great idea and he knows Miss Green very well and thinks that's something that we can certainly consider. He stated so those are very good conversations and he appreciate Council having them and bringing them up here.

Council Member Jones stated he just wanted to make this point, he says Amen to what Council Member Robinson said and to further add to her point, we've just approved the budget, and so there's obviously a disconnect for City Council, there's a disconnect for the school board, there is this a disconnect for the systems that you have to meet people where they are, if you're not going to look like who you are, because obviously people won't come if you keep having the same party and nobody shows up. He stated you keep having the same party, you have to do it somewhere else and do it differently and you serve something different. He stated you don't just say oh, they didn't know because to your point, equity has to meet opportunity, but it also has to meet some sort of affection and compassion in meeting people if you really want a good outcome. He stated if you just want to say you did the work, you just do the work.

Dr. Richards stated our diversity hiring efforts do need to make our families of color feel much more welcome. He stated we've put a diversity hiring effort in place recently that's, as he likes to refer to that Bruce Springsteen song lyrics, "you can't have a fire without a spark", we have the spark. He stated he thinks they are developing the spark and they are attracting a much more diverse, talented group to our applicant pools we made an effort to put together interview committees that look like our schools, so they look like our student and family populations in particular. He stated that effort is bearing some fruit now and thinks that escalates and grows when you start that and people really start to see that there's an effort; we just hosted a group of prospective employees from Puerto Rico and we didn't just advertise in Puerto Rico, we went and got them, we went to a job fair. He stated so we're making an effort, a concerted effort to reach out and to try to hire the very best staff, but you're not going to have diverse staff if you, as you said, have the same party and the same people come. He stated so we need to have more people come to this party and that's what we're working on.

Council Member Robinson she graduated from Harrisonburg High School in 1987, the Harrisonburg High school today is very different from the Harrisonburg High School of back years. She stated it looks different, the teachers look different, she sees more color,



more acceptance, more of an effort into making sure that we're trying to move toward staff and faculty that looks like the community that we live in. She stated what hasn't changed is that back then, we were still talking about the gaps in discipline and academic outcome, in dropout rates, and we're talking about brown and black children, and today we're talking about discipline gaps, academic outcomes, and we haven't mentioned it tonight specifically, but dropout rates, and we're still talking about African American children. She stated we're talking about black and brown children, and she wants to say that very much that she is speaking from her heart and haven't had this discussion with her Council members, that as we get more diverse, we are helping everyone and everyone's climbing to the top and they are excelling and we are still sliding to the bottom, black and brown children, and she just doesn't want to talk about black and brown children when we're talking about sports. She stated she loves that sports are the one thing that we can gain some interest, some buy-in, and we have wonderful coaches who make you realize and make students realize, make her grandchildren realize that basketball and sports in that game isn't about just what you do on the court, but we're teaching them about life. She stated she doesn't want that conversation only to evolve or happen in a sports arena, she doesn't want to talk about it in freezing cold at a football game. She stated she wants to see us everywhere doing good up there at the top with everyone else excelling and she's tired of talking about discipline gaps in academic outcomes. She stated after all these years we still can't figure out what the problem is, and as Council Member Jones just mentioned, if we look out in the audience, we know what the problem is, black and brown adults aren't here, so this party needs to change.

Council Member Fleming stated his wife ran Fine Arts for the Chicago Public Schools. He stated she had 40,000 kids and 60 schools and the exact same problem there when they started this, that parents weren't going to the Fine Arts programs there, they were going to the math and science. He stated they're in the language programs, but the highest performing schools were the Fine Arts programs, far above the other schools. He stated he noticed when we were talking about the Capital Improvement Plan (CIP), not too long ago, we were looking at the current high school and that Fine Arts would be a focus there, so he thinks one of the things that will help folks who want to go into the Fine Arts understand that it's a facility at the same level as our new facility and what needs to happen there. He stated he did notice that there were plans, for example, the dance studio in 2026-27, and he suggested, maybe that needs to get moved up earlier.

Dr. Richards stated it has been.

Council Member Fleming stated he thinks the facilities and understanding opportunities will be important for folks to see they are for them and that might be one of the things that can help a more diverse crowd move into that particular program.

Dr. Richards stated that they received some money from the state, the General Assembly passed a law that allocates some refurbishment money to school divisions that need it. and we got some. He stated we actually just received another grant that's not been made public, well, it has been in public, but he hasn't said it yet publicly, is we just received another \$276,000 from the state, and that's specifically earmarked for improvements at Harrisonburg High School. He stated so the money that we've received has been, again we use what's called an equity framework when we make decisions, so we bring in lots of voices and so a lot of people have been involved in talking about what upgrades we need to make at HHS, and a lot of that discussion has to do with which programs support our diverse students the most, and so the medical Health Sciences programs are going to get upgrades. He stated we're also going to upgrade as you said, the dance studio, right now they're dancing on an inappropriate floor that's not made specifically for dancing, it's the stage, and a lot of people need the stage to use for different things, and so we're going to build a dance floor for them and a changing room and other things as well. He stated but then we're excited that we have another \$276,000 now that we can use for HHS renovations.

Council Member Fleming stated that he noticed that the school construction funding, that there's still another \$85 M actually out there and asked if Dr. Richards had identified projects that might probably get into that?

Dr. Richards stated, if you look at the list of recipients, we're low on the list in terms of the dollar amount, and we actually put in more into that and they kicked some things out and said you can't do those. He stated so some of the higher numbers that you see are school divisions that have in their CIP the need for a whole new facility, either a new school or an addition to a school, they're also low in the ranks, or how high in the ranks everyone played it in terms of fiscal stress. He stated so we're. #113 out of 131 school divisions in the state in terms of financial stress. He stated so we're stressed financially and so we put in a lot of stuff into that grant and a lot of it was kicked back out and we're looking into it now, we're trying to figure it out, but it looks like those projects had to be solidly in the CIP and on their way to being approved before they could be in that grant. He stated that he did manage to eke out that \$276,000, but we're going to follow through with an appeals process, and we're going to go for some of that 85 million.

Council Member Fleming stated he guesses the first round is for folks who, for whatever reason, didn't meet an opportunity for those first round of allocations.

472(h)

Council Member Jones stated as clear and as transparent as Dr. Richards has been, he hopes and assumes that Dr. Richards will be able to get with Miss White and other parents to have an athletic conversation. He stated if Brian Mancini and Parks and Recreation, and/or the city manager, needs to be pulled into the conversation that can be done.

Dr. Richards stated they are happy to.

Council Member Jones stated if he has to volunteer to coach, then we should happily want to talk to the people that want to be involved and want to help.

Dr. Richards stated Ms. White makes a very, very good point, and we've had conversations, we know dollar amounts, we know that if we were to fully take this on without the help of Parks and Rec, it would be two athletic trainers and there would be coaches to hire, and we're in a very tight budget year, he was hoping they could continue with the arrangement they have with Parks and Rec and continue the middle school football program as it is, at least at this point. He stated now, if the state were to come back and give us more money, maybe we can start talking about, of course, we would start talking about what would we do with that, and maybe that could be part of the conversation as well.

Council Member Jones stated let's hope there's good outcomes there. He stated some people are not here to represent themselves, and sometimes absence is viewed as agreement and it is not, in fact, presence typically shows affordability because typically people can't afford to show up sometimes if they don't have the money or they don't have the time, and sometimes it's both.

Dr. Richards stated the athletics academy, I think Ms. White referred to it as a sports academy, we are putting together a parent committee to advise us on that, but he does intend to establish an Athletics Academy and he hears Council Member Robinson loud and clear, when you say let's not talk about our black and brown kids and their achievement only in the context of sports, that's a mistake, but it is also very important for students to have many choices and for them to have a place they call their own. He stated he would love it if all of our students said hey, STEM is for me or hey, Fine Arts is for me, he would love it if they all said it, hey, the Athletics Academy is for me. He stated it doesn't matter who they are, but he wants them to have a place and he thinks that opens up more possibilities for all of our students and our diverse population.

Vice Mayor Dent stated she has a specific question about the budget, page 13 of the presentation, the total expenditures by function, wanted to call attention to that the largest item by far, 74% of the school budget, is for instruction. She asked what that includes.

Dr. Richards stated everything that happens inside the classroom but not the furniture or the technology, so the salaries for teachers, for the support staff for the principal, everything that happens on a campus, but not the solid goods, paper is in operations. He stated all of the programming, the salaries, all of that is instruction and it's very important that school divisions are heavy, really heavy on the instruction side and lighter on all the other areas.

Vice Mayor Dent stated, we as a Council, historically and as well as now, really do support paying our teachers well, I see that there's a nearly 7% increase in that.

Dr. Richards stated the Senate and the house both proposed the 7% salary increase, we put in a 5%, we put that in because we don't want to over promise. He stated the state gave us a skinny budget, the budget that the governor put forward as the second year in the biennium, and we'll put that forward as our budget because we can't at this time know if there's going to be any additional funding. He stated we would, you know, if we did, if the state did come through, if the conferees come out of their committee meetings and the governor agrees that we need to give 7% for all SOQ funded positions, we need to have that conversation. He stated our teachers, and our other staff need more than 5%.

Vice Mayor Dent stated we do support paying the teachers.

Council Member Fleming stated he noticed the increase in instruction there as well, and that's a significant increase and he think that's the proper way that we should have increases in the system, so it's good to see it moving up. He stated one of the things that he heard most from the community and from teachers in general over the last couple of years was the in-classroom support for teachers in the classroom, it's interesting that you gave the new positions here, we trust what needs to be done in your school and when he saw the permanent substitutes, he thought that that sounds like a brilliant idea.

Dr. Richards stated that position means you're probably on campus to substitute where there's need, and many ask for that type of position. He stated the Staff Advisory Council stated the number one thing that they asked for was for that and adjustments of time in the schedule during the day, and so those are two of the key projects we've been working



on. He stated we thought of renaming those instead of permanent subs to give them more of a hybrid feel so they could step into more, maybe provide them with more training so they could step into more responsibilities. He stated the idea is to free up teacher time and so what's happening right now is, for example, behavior specialists might be engaged in something that their permanent sub could do if they're on campus and might be doing that now when they shouldn't be supporting a teacher in a classroom, the teachers asked for help, and we can't because staff is spread thin, so the idea of the permanent sub, which is a staff generated idea, is that they would be able to free up the people who need to be in the classroom. He stated we've had a severe shortage of subs and so these positions, we think this will have a good impact on our teachers and our students. He stated we can only afford 22 1/2 positions, some adjustments are being made to use staff and free staff up more efficiently to support. He stated so those you won't necessarily see in here, there are a couple of them in here, but the permanent subs are one very specific position for classrooms support, but many of those mental health positions and those sorts of things were brought in last year when we had an increase of 78 positions, and we've been doing that for several years now trying to put more of that support in place and if you look at our levels of support and our ratios, we're pretty well off and he thanked Council for that, we're pretty well off compared to some other divisions.

Council Member Fleming stated when he worked on the Student Wellness Committee and saw the multi-tier assistant support staff person there and he was excited to see the program get moving. He stated we're the type of district that can really make that successful because we put a lot of money into a lot of resources into that type of support. He stated it's way short of what we need, but it's greater than most other districts are able to do.

Dr. Richards stated keep in mind that it is a gradual roll-out, that's a major change that will support students and will also support teachers in terms of having a cannon of things they can do at different tiers in the students learning journey, and so they will have those tools available to them and know how to use them. He stated so it's going to support the classroom substantially, but it's a major change. He stated we're going to roll it out in the way that is considered state-of-the-art, which is over a four-or-five-year period, so he doesn't want to over promise there either.

Council Member Fleming stated he is just going to make more comments, just really about kind of our larger budget, which we will be passing. He stated that's related to the schools because this is a large increase, that was putting forward a 13% increase, it is a big increase. He stated he thinks as he mentioned earlier this is critical for us, this is one of the most important things we do is fund our schools. He stated the City Council has always funded and supported those schools, there are many times when he was on the

other side of this conversation with Council Member Jones, making that push and opening this for a long time. He stated it's interesting that Dr. Richards mentioned the fiscal stress in the State and the Commonwealth measures fiscal stress for community, and when you look at Harrisonburg, on the radio this morning, and I brought this up is as well, that the 133 localities in Virginia Harrisonburg is listed as a high stress. He stated it's a measure of our capacity to generate revenue is what they do, it's a relative term, it's compared to the other places. He stated and of the 133 we are 16th from the top, the most difficult to generate revenue. He stated it comes out to \$1,532 per person, but Charlottesville, Lynchburg, Fredericksburg, they aren't in the same boat we are. He stated so our ability to generate those revenues can be really difficult for us and its stress for us. He stated they have another rating they call their vulnerability rating and of the 133 localities in Virginia, Harrisonburg is fifth in vulnerability.

Council Member Jones stated it is because we are 60% ALICE population.

Council Member Fleming stated it's important to recognize that that doesn't tell you about the fiscal health of your city, this is a comparative number looking at your ability to generate tax, if not, it talks about what the challenges are because if you look at our credit rating, our ability to have a budget or our ability to have a large fund reserve, that this number doesn't tell us that. He stated it's called stress and it's related to other places, but it doesn't really tell us that. He stated he thinks it really points to the value that this Council places on education that even in this environment, and we know it's hard on residents, but we know how critical it is to fund our schools, it's our future, 65-75% of these folks are going to be here, and he just wants to make a note of the context of this that it's a big ask that we're asking of our residents, the City Council, we have to make this ask of residents, it's a big ask and personally, he has done that in the past, and he will continue to do that. He stated education funding is a priority for him, but we are a stressed community and so we provide excellent services that would be the envy of many other municipalities.

Dr. Richards stated he realizes that and that's why he started his visit with Council tonight with gratitude and then to give a little more context to that to maintain our level of funding, the federal government gave us a considerable addition to our revenue last year and the year before and this year cut us a bit and the state. He stated kind of a similar situation gave us a big boost two years ago and a very big boost last year and a much smaller boost this year. He stated so what happens then is, and he mentioned the financial stress before when he mentioned that grant that we received, although he did the inverse, he put us at the bottom in terms of being stressed as most stressed and all the ones above us are less stressed. He stated so what happens then is the locality is then footing the bill when this happens, when the state and the federal government don't step up as they have, and Virginia has been behind in education funding for a long, long time. He stated

47266)

. . GA

at every meeting like this across the Commonwealth, you're going to hear a Superintendent say to a City Council or Board of Supervisors we're falling behind, and the states not really doing much about that right now. He stated to their credit, they have looked at teacher pay a bit more than they have in the last five years or so, there's been more of a focus on teacher pay which is very good, but we're still very low in Virginia in terms of paying our teachers. He stated he appreciates any effort this Council makes to boost teacher pay and by "teacher pay", he does mean all staff pay. He said some of our lowest paid employees we've given them a bit of a boost in the last few years, and we appreciate the effort that City Council has made to help with that, but teachers right now in particular stand to lose some ground, health insurance costs are going up for the city and for the schools 12%, also, teachers are set to get their 5% raise, which is what the state currently has blocked in, but it really needs to be more than that and so he is hoping that the state will come through with more than that and we can have a conversation. He stated he knows Mr. Banks and he will have a conversation if that happens and probably set up a liaison meeting of the Council and the board and talk that through.

Council Member Jones asked how many of the 78 positions budged for last year were filled. Dr. Richards stated all 78 positions were filled.

Council Member Jones asked of those 78 filled positions how many of those stayed. Dr. Richards stated he didn't know, but he could find out though.

Council Member Jones asked if they were in a natural deficit or, did it expand? Dr. Richards stated we do pretty well, he meets with his colleagues around the region regularly.

Council Member Jones stated most people are talking still about the great resignation, and of all the things he heard tonight that is one he hadn't heard.

Dr. Richards stated we do pretty well with that, in terms of hiring, we have a bit of an easier time than most jurisdictions in the valley and elsewhere with hiring. He stated people do want to come to Harrisonburg, our four visitors from University of Puerto Rico last week, were thrilled with the potential of living here. He stated we have people who really want to come and work in Harrisonburg. He stated we're paying a lot more attention now to retaining our diverse employees, because we want to set up supports for them, make sure that they feel welcome, make sure that they feel that they've got people they can talk to, understand the concerns and issues that they might face and so we're working on that design for some time now. He stated we do a little bit better than some of the other

jurisdictions now, that doesn't mean we don't have hard to fill positions, we do, and we have to recruit pretty aggressively for some of our positions and some of the 78 last year were definitely hard to fill positions.

Council Member Jones stated everyone was talking about the \$0.10, does that include the furniture, fixtures and equipment or are we going to be looking to go back to the well again?

Dr. Richards stated it is his understanding that there is money built into the current budget.

Larry Propst, director of Finance, asked that the question be repeated.

Council Member Jones stated he was curious about the furniture, fixtures and equipment for Rocktown, if it was built into the \$0.10, will it naturally be built into next year's budget, or should we be looking for an increase.

Mr. Propst stated some of that was built in initially to the bond issuance. He stated there is an upcoming supplemental for the schools in which we are transferring some school nutrition fund reserves to the project, but that was planned from the beginning.

Dr. Richards stated there will be another addition to the appropriation for Rocktown, we are seeing a big increase this year in terms of hiring a principal, hiring a bookkeeper, a counseling director, hiring a custodian, we take ownership of Rocktown in January, so we have the custodian coming on, we have utilities to start paying because we take ownership of the place next school year. He stated right now, every time you open a school, it's not a matter of simply transferring half the students and half the staff because you have to have a new principal, you have to have a new bookkeeper and so forth, so there's always that kind of addition when you're opening a school and when you're opening a high school In particular, there's a planning process that goes into place, so the new principal will start the planning, but when it comes to staff, when you have a school with 2000 people in it and let's say just for the sake of argument, that you're building another school that can take half of them and you move half of the students, you always give teachers some sense of choice, do they want to move or stay, do they like what they are doing or would they like a change, but again, for the sake of argument, you can say mathematically that you're going to move half the teachers. He stated but when it comes to all of the other things, it's not a one-to-one relationship, there is going to be an additional ask next year for Rocktown and there is an additional ask as you can see



right now for Rocktown, but the FF&E was covered, \$7M was covered in the original contract.

Vice Mayor Dent stated as she looks at the School Transportation Fund, the school buses, as you know, she is a big fan of the electric buses, we're getting two of them, likely to get them in December. She stated so that doesn't affect this year, but just foreseeing ramping that up over the next few years because we are building out the infrastructure for ten EV buses, so we want to make that transition a priority for the environment and for students' health too.

Dr. Richards stated we're making headway on our solar projects, he knows the city has put in the trenching for the electric buses, we hope to do more of that, there's grant money involved in that, which is always good, we work very closely with the Transportation Department, we have regular meetings and we plan for the future, He stated we're planning for Rocktown opening, he thinks the city has made some progress in terms of some hiring, he personally is training as a field trip driver, so he is over there and sees new drivers coming in, which is very encouraging and some wonderful people are driving our kids around. The transportation budget is initiated through conversations with the city, and then the city has to decide on an ask from the schools, and we of course put that into our budget, so that's a dynamic conversation with the city.

Council Member Fleming asked if they have a figure for the difference between the difference between a 5% and 7% raise for your non-SOQ & SOQ employees.

Dr. Richards stated any state revenue has strings attached, people in the General Assembly have ideas, they say let's get more money if they do this, and so, in this case, when the state offers what is usually referred to as a teacher raise, it's a raise for SOQ (standard of quality) funded positions, it comes right out of the Virginia Constitution in terms of every child being entitled to a high-quality education. He stated the General Assembly and the Board of Education decide what does that mean, how many students per counselor, English teachers, etc. He stated they say, well, we're going to raise teacher pay and what they do is they give you an amount of money that will bring you to half of whatever that raise is. He stated so if they say we're going to give you a 5% teacher raise, it's really 2 1/2 percent for all SOQ funded positions because then the school has to match it, that's the string. He stated in this case, to give you a dollar figure, each 1% we get the city gets \$750,000 and we have to match that with \$750,000. He stated the big question would be once the state does raise the so-called teacher pay from 5% to 7%, he wants to sit down with city staff and then Council and school board members and talk about that. He stated he would want to give our teachers the additional 2%, but it will cost the city

\$750,000 to do it. He stated he is being very transparent about that, that we would push for additional 2%, but that would be a recommendation that he would make if they got money in terms of them lifting the support cap that's been in place. He stated Council Member Jones mentioned classroom support since the Great Recession. He stated there's been a cap on the number of SOQ funded positions for support in classrooms, there's a real movement now to remove that cap, and the Virginia Association of School Superintendents and other organizations have been pushing for that for some time. He stated it looks like it may have some momentum, that would bring in \$1.8M to the city, so we would talk then about how we could support our classrooms better with that. He stated one question that was brought to my attention before the meeting was what if the state provides more money, I think we have a process in place that's very robust where staff in both areas sit down, Mr. Banks, myself, and staff members sit down and talk about what we're going to recommend, and then of course it becomes a decision with City Council, after school board recommendation.

Vice Mayor Dent stated it seems we have a structural problem that we have to pass our budget before the state has to pass theirs.

Dr. Richards stated it has put us all in a very difficult position.

Vice Mayor Dent stated Council really appreciated the in-depth presentation.

Dr. Richards stated he appreciates the opportunity.

Council Member Fleming stated thanks for bringing your school board and teachers here because I know tomorrow is SOL-day for many of you.

Council Member Robinson stated it shows true dedication.

| * |  |  |  |
|---|--|--|--|
|   |  |  |  |
|   |  |  |  |